
On The American Jeremiad

The American Jeremiad passes at least one test of really important work: it
forces you to reconsider beliefs that you took for granted. I’d like to focus
here on the particular belief of my own that Bercovitch’s book most forced me
to rethink, though not without resistance.

It’s the belief that, though the United States repeatedly betrays its founding
ideals of justice and fairness, it is uniquely willing to measure its betrayals
against those ideals and to try to change itself accordingly. For Bercovitch,
the ideological function of this belief is to provide a kind of no-fault
insurance for the American dream: if America does the right thing, we
demonstrate our essential goodness; but if America does the wrong thing we show
we are even better because we are so willing to condemn our own crimes. The
greatness of America, then, is nowhere better reaffirmed than in our negative
jeremiads—including our politically radical self-critiques—a process Bercovitch
describes in the book as “the Americanization of dissent.” In his preface to
the new anniversary edition of the book, he urges the need to “open the
possibility of contemplating injustice and conceiving democracy outside the
framework of the Real/True America” (emphasis mine).

Why is it so bad to measure ourselves against an ideal America if
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doing so leads at times at least to correcting our evils?

It’s a brilliant demonstration of how for us all roads, however oppositional
they may seem, lead inevitably back to a celebration of America’s unique
greatness, from the Puritans’ confusion of godliness and Americanness on down
to the present day. I admit, however, that at first I had my doubts about this
argument. Why is it so bad to measure ourselves against an ideal America if
doing so leads at times at least to correcting our evils?

What convinced me, however, that Bercovitch is indeed onto something important
is an example he offers in the new preface, where he updates his argument by
listing instances of jeremiad-like rhetoric on the current political scene.
Bercovitch quotes a dissenting slogan from the 2012 Occupy Wall Street
protests: “The American Dream has been stolen…” one protestor asserted. “The 1%
has destroyed this nation and its values.”

On first encountering this example and Bercovitch’s critical attitude toward
it, my thought was, wait a minute—what’s the matter with that? What’s wrong
with accusing the one percent of hijacking the American Dream and betraying our
nation’s values? I felt confirmed in this thought after the November 2012 U.S.
elections, where it seemed that this sort of appeal to economic fairness had
been very effective in deciding the outcome. For once, a populist critique of
plutocracy had persuaded the American mainstream, and it was the appeal to
American values that had helped turn the tide.

But on reflection, I saw Bercovitch’s point more clearly and felt its force:
the American habit of acting as if we invented values that are not peculiar to
us at all drapes a cloud of nationalist and exceptionalist mystification over
our every public discussion—in this case, the swindling of the ninety-nine
percent by the one percent. If that swindle is wrong, its wrongness has nothing
to do with whether it is un-American or not. But here is Bercovitch’s biggest
point: until the nation frees itself from this confusion, it is probably never
likely to wise up to such swindles.
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